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Words From The New
 
APLA President Elaine MacLean
 

Aesop's Fable of managed for us by 
the Lion and the the APLA executive. 
Mouse springs to In particular, we 
mind while reflect­ need to thank 
ing on CLAIAPLA Jennifer Richard, as 
2002. "Thank you, head of the local 
good Mouse," said arrangements and 
the Lion gently. ''You Peter Webster for 
did help me even the excellent volun­
though I am big and teer support he man­
you are so little. I see aged. One of the 
now that kindness is things that I most 
always worthwhile". admire 10 APLA 

Our kindness was members and 
evident throughout encourages me to 
the conference, our continue serving, is 
generosity for plan­ your willingness to 
ning, volunteering, and participating. Over 300 pitch in for whatever needs doing. This kindness 
Atlantic Canadians registered for the conference, and generosity is our strength. 
with many thanks for the bulk rate negotiated and (con t in ued on page 2) 
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Words From The New APLA President Elaine MacLean 
.. . continued from page 1 

Moral of the story: Even the 
strong sometimes need the 
friendship of the weak. 

Despite the many additional 
commitments which a joint con­
ference brings, five of the 
Interest Group Conveners found 
time to meet for breakfast to talk 
about their role in APLA and to 
discuss possible strategies for 
increasing the activities of the 
interest groups. One suggestion 
was that listservs be established 
for each gTOUp. Of course, the 
APLA listserv has always been 
available to any APLA member 
who wants to post information or 
begin a discussion, but people 
may be a bit intimidated by the 
size of that listserv and the 
broad-based membership. We 
will be exploring ways to have 
listservs established for those 
interest groups who would find 
them useful. 

Two resolutions were passed 
at the OGM, one being a resolu­
tion to thank the organizers of 
the CLA/APLA Joint Conference 
and the other a resolution for 
promotion of International Adult 
Learners Week. See the notice 
published in this issue of the 
Bulletin for more information on 
this opportunity for libraries to 
reflect on how we contribute to 
adult education. I urge you to 
seek opportunities to partner 
with other organizations in mak­
ing awareness of this week an 
important part of our annual 
library activities. 

APLA participates in the 
movement called Libraries 
Advance Canada. Due to con­
flicts with the APLA OGM , none 
of the executive members could 
attend the most recent meeting 

in Halifax, but Brenda Brady of 
Holland College volunteered to 
attend on our behalf. Brenda 
reports that Mary Jane Starr 
made a presentation to the 
group on the deteriorating facili­
ty, which houses our National 
Library. We need to consider 
ways that APLA can help to 
focus the attention of Atlantic 
Canada on this national 
problem. 

One of the most pleasant 
duties of the APLA executive is 
the distribution of the various 
awards, grants and scholarships 
to the membership. This year we 
saw the awarding of Memorial 
Awards to Peter Glenister and 
Fiona Black. General Activity 
Fund (GAF) grants were given 
for the distribution of a 
Community Health Impact 
Assessment resource kit, a Law 
for the People Workshop and a 
PEl and NS Joint Library Week. 
The Carin E. Somers Scholar­
ship was awarded to Kate 
Greene and First Timer Grants 
went to Berenica Vejvoda and 
Christine Davies. 

Let me join you in thanking 
our outgoing executive mem­
bers, Past President: Pamela 
Stevens-Earle, Vice President 
(Nova Scotia): Cathy Chisholm, 
Bulletin Editors: Ruthmary 
MacPherson and Emma Cross , 
Interest Group Conveners:, 
Glenna Quinn, Charles 
Cameron and our Secretary for 
200112001: Dawn Hooper. Also, 
let us welcome our new execu­
tive members, Vice President! 
President Elect: Laurette 
Mackey, Vice President (Nova 
Scotia): Gordon Betrand and 
Secretary: Gwendolyn MacNairn . 

The executive is meeting in 
Moncton, October 26-27. The 
newly formed Public Relations 
and Communications Committee 
will consult for the first time dur­
ing this weekend. Hopefully, we 
will begin the process of develop­
ing a communications plan and 
certainly part of that plan is the 
newly updated APLA webpage. 
As if our treasurer had 
nothing better to do, Marnie 
MacGillivrary has gone ahead 
and revised the site. Many 
thanks to Peter Webster who has 
been maintaining it for us since 
he was President of APLA. Have 
a look at the new site at apla.ca 
and send along your suggestions. 

If there is anything of concern 
or interest that you would like 
discussed at the fall executive 
meeting, please contact myself, 
your provincial Vice President or 
any member of the executive. 
Otherwise, I hope you all enjoy 
your summer and this last issue 
of the Bulletin from Sackville, 
NB. 

~I~I 'rhe A~lantic 

Ii 
PrOVInces 
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APLA EXECUTIVE 2002-2003
 
PUBLICATION INFORMATION 

The APLA Bulletin is t he official organ of 
the Atlantic Provinces Libra ry Association. 
Frequency: The APLA Bulletin is published 5 
times a yea r. Subscriptions: Ins titu tions 
may subscribe to the Bullet in for $55 per 
annum ($65 US for foreign subscriptions). 
Subscriptions and clai ms for missing issu es 
sho uld be sent to the Treasurer uf the 
Association d o The School of Library and 
Information Studies, Dalh ousie Univers ity, 
Halifax, NS B3H 4H8. Back volumes a re 
ava ilable from Univers ity Microfilms, Ann 
Arbor, MI 48106. Submissions: Submissions 
should be sent to th e Editors. Deadlines for 
submissions ar e as follows: October 1, 
Nov ember 30, February 1, April 1 and 
.J u ly 1. Advertising: All correspondence 
regarding advertising should be sent to the 
Advertising Editor. A rate ca rd is available 
upon reques t. Indexing: The APLA Bulletin 
is indexed in Canadian Periodical Index . 
Copyright: Individual authors hold the copy ­
righ t to a rt icles publis hed in the APLA 
Bulletin. Under the copyright laws, those who 
wish to reprint a rt icles for any use must con­
tac t the individua l autho r for permission. The 
opinions expressed in articles a re not neces­
sa ri ly t hose of the editors or th e Associa tion. 
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The editors can be reached at the following
 
addresses:
 

Bullet in Editor:
 
Ruthmary Macpherson
 
Head of Technica l Services
 
Ralph Pickard Bell Libra ry
 
Mount Allison University
 

49 Yo rk Street, Sackville, NB E4L l C6
 
E-mail: rmacpherson@mta.ca
 

Telephone: 506-364-2567
 
Fax: 506-364-2617
 

Bulletin Ed ito r :
 
Emma Cross
 

Cataloguing and Pu blic Services Librarian
 
Ralph Picka rd Bell Library
 
Mount Allison Universi ty
 

49 York St reet, Sackville, NB E4L l C6
 
E-mail : ecross@m ta.ca
 

Telephone: 506-364-2214
 
Fax : 506-364-2617
 

Bulletin Advertising Edi to r:
 
Brian McNally
 

Systems Libra rian
 
Ralph Pickard Bell Libra ry
 
Mount Allison Univers ity
 

49 York Street, Sackville, NB E4L lC6
 
E-mail : bmcnally @mta.ca
 
Telephone: 506-364-2237
 

Fax : 506-364-2617
 

President
 
Elaine MacLean
 
Head of Technical Servic es
 
Angus L. MacDonald Lib ra ry
 
St. Francis Xavier Unive rsity
 
Antigonish, NS B2G 2W5
 
Phone: (902) 867-2221
 
Fax: (902) 867-5153
 
Email: emaclean@stfx.ca
 

Past President 
Norine Hanus 
Collectio ns Librari an 
Robertson Library 
Univer si ty of Prince Edwa rd Island 
550 Uni ver sity Ave. 
Charlottetown, PE CIA 4P3 
Phone: (902) 566-0479 
Fax: (902) 628 -4305 
Email: nhan us@upei .ca 

Vice-President / President Elect 
La urette Mackey 
Region de biblio the ques 
York Library Region 
Service des biblioth eques pu bliques 
du Nouvea u-Br unswick / 
New Brunsw ick Public 
Lib rary Se rvice 
4 Carleto n St. 
Fredericton NB E3B 5P4 
Ph one: (506) 453-5380 
Fax: (506) 457-4878 
E-m ail : laurette.mack ey@gnb. ca 

Treasurer 
Marnie MacGill ivray 
Referen cellnstruction Librarian 
Mount Saint Vince nt 
University Library 
166 Bedford Highway 
Ha lifax, NS B3M 2J6 
Phone: (902) 457 -6200 
Fax: (902) 457 -6445 
Em ail: 
marnie. macgill ivr ay@msvu .ca 

Secretary 
Gwe ndo lyn MacNairn 
Comp uter Science Libr arian 
Kill am Memorial Lib ra ry, 
Dalhousie Univers ity 
Halifax , NS B3H 4I-I8 
Phone: (902) 494 -1320 
Fax: (902 ) 494- 2062 
Email: g.mac na irn @da l.ca 

Vice President 
(Nova Scotia) 

Gordon Bertra nd 
Systems Libr ari an 
Angus L. Macdonald Library 
St. Fran cis Xa vier Univers ity 
Antigonish, NS B2G '2W5 
Phone: (902) 867- 2334 
Fax: (902) 867-5153 
Emai l: gbert ra n@st fx.ca 

Vice President 
(New Brunswick)
 

J ea nne Maddix
 
City Librarian
 
Moncton P ubli c Library
 
644 Ma in Street, Suite 101
 
Moncton, NB E IC l E2
 
P hone: (506) 869-6000
 
Fax: (506) 869-6040
 
Email: jeanne.ma ddix@gn b.ca
 

Vice President 
(Ne wfou n d la n d ) 

Dia nn e Tay lor-Hard ing 
Libra ria n 
Dr. C.R. Barrett Lib rary 
Ma rin e In s ti tu te 
Memoria l Un ive rsity of 
Newfou ndland 
P O. Box 4920 
155 Rid ge Road 
St . John's, NF A1C 5R3 
Ph one: (709) 778-0662 
Fax: (709) 778 -03 16 
Email : dtaylor@mun .ca 

Vice President 
(P r in ce Edward Island) 

Andrea Stewa rt 
Assistant Lib rarian 
Holland College 
140 Weymo uth St. 
Cha r lotte town, PE CIA 421 
Phone : (902) 566-9558 
Fax: (902) 566-9522 
Emai l: as tewartrehollandc.pe.ca 

Vice President 
(Me m b e r sh ip) 

Bernadine Conran 
Information Services Librarian 
Queen E lizabe th II Library 
Memorial University of 
Newfoundland 
St. John 's, NF AlB 3Y1 
Ph one: (709) 737-8187 
Fax: (709) 737-215:3 
Email: bconran@mun .ca 
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Cana~i~n Lib~ary Association/Atlantic Provinces Library
 
Association JOInt Conference, Halifax, NS June 19·22, 2002
 

Canadian Library Associa­
tion/Atlantic Provinces Library 
Association Joint Conference 
Halifax, NS June 19-22, 2002 ' 

This year's CLA conference , 
in collaboration with APLA, took 
place in Halifax, Nova Scotia, 
from June 19-22, 2002. The 
theme was "Inventing our 
Future" for the over nine hun­
dred delegates in attendance. 
Sessions this year centred 
around five different streams' 
technology, policy, huma~ 
resources, services and one 
focusing on Atlantic Canadian 
issues. 

HIGHLIGHTS: 

Wednesday, June 19 

Pre-conference events includ­
ed serial cataloguing and project 
management workshops, ses­
sions concerning the future of 
Canadian collections work, the 
importance of early information 
literacy, and a forum on the inte­
gration of new technological for­
mats in libraries. The Trade 
Show opened with a ribbon cut­
ting ceremony held at the 

Jane Purves, Nova Scotia Minister 
of Education and Paul Whitney, 
Chi ef Librarian at Burnaby Public 
Library at the Pier 22 Banquet, 
Saturday June 22. Photo courtesy of 
Marilyn Rennick (University of 
Ottawa). 
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Halifax Metro Centre. The 103 
booths of exhibitors were repre­
sentative of publishers, associa­
tions, government and others 
with strong interests in libraries. 

The Keynote Address was 
delivered later that evening by 
Dr. Debra Meyerson, a Professor 
of Management at the Center for 
Gender in Organizations at 
Simmons Graduate School of 
Management, and Visiting 
Professor of Organizational 
Behavior at Stanford's Graduate 
School of Engineering. Dr. 
Meyerson outlined different 
models of leadership and recom­
mended practical strategies for 
enacting positive change within 
reluctant organizations. Signed 
copies of her new book 
"Tempered Radicals: How People 
Use Difference to Inspire 
Change at Work" (H a rva r d 
Business School Press, 2001 ) 
were available afterwards. The 
Outstanding Service to 
Librarianship Award was given 
before the reception to co-win­
ners Gwynneth Evans, Acting 
Executive Director of CLA, and 
Paul Whitney, Chief Librarian of 
the Burnaby Public Library. 

Thursday, June 20 

At the morning Plenary, 
Norman Moyer, Assistant 

Deputy Minister of Public 
Affairs and Communications for 
the Department of Canadian 
Heritage, advocated his role for 
preserving Canadian culture 
emphasizing digital initiatives. 
Afterwards, several award win­
ners within the library commu­
nity were honoured : 

* Robin Bergart for the 19th 
Student Article Contest 

* The Calgary Public Library 
and the Western Counties 
Regional Library, both awarded 
the W. Kaye Lamb Award for 
Service to Seniors 

* Triple winners Peter 
Carver, Nancy Fleming and 
Sarah Thring of the CLA Award 
for the Advancement of 
Intellectual Freedom 

* The Windsor Public Library 
took home the CLAlInformation 
Today Award 

Noteworthy sessions of the 
day included "Clifford's Notes" 
by Dr. Clifford Lynch, Executive 
Director of the Coali tion for 
Networked Information 
Washington D.C. Always a draw: 
a large crowd gathered to hear 
Dr. Lynch's latest insights into 
current technology issues for 
libraries and predictions of what 
is to come. 

The 63rd APLA Annual 
General Meeting was well 
attended. Items included a 
report from Dalhousie's School of 
Library and Information 
Studies, the announcement of 
Canada's first Adult Learners' 
Week (September 8-14, 2002) 
and the inauguration of new 

(continued on page 5) 



July /August 2002 APLA Bulletin Page 5 

CLAIAPLA Joint Conference, Halifax, NS June 19-22, 2002 

.. . continued from page 4 

Dr. Debra Meyerson delivers the 
keynote address on Wednesday June 
19. Dr. Meyerson outlined different 
models of leadership and recom­
mended practical strategies for 
enacting positive change within 
reluctant organizations. Photo cour­
tesy of Paul Adams (Adams 
Photography Services). 

President Elaine MacLean. The 
next APLA conference will 
be held in St. John's, 
Newfoundland, May 22-25, 
2003. Immediately following the 
meeting, Pamela Stevens-Earle 
was awarded a service pin at the 
APLA Past Presidents' reception. 

Friday, June 21 

The speaker for the morning 
Plenary was Senator Laurier 
LaPierre, a well-known 
Canadian author, journalist, 
educator, and commentator. 
LaPierre's humour was immedi­
ately apparent, confessing to the 
audience he had been warned "if 
you think fifty producers were 
impossible to deal with, wait 'til 
you meet one librarian". 
LaPierre demonstrated his dedi­
cated vision for literacy and 
library service in Canada 

throughout his speech. A pas­
sionate supporter of the written 
word, an emotional LaPierre 
announced that Timothy 
Findlay had passed away 
Thursday evening. CLA 
President Margaret Law led the 
audience in a moment of silence 
for one of Canada's favourite sto­
rytellers. 

After a long day of sessions, 
CLA Divisions lightened the 
agenda in the evening with a 
variety of social events. Whether 
serenaded by harpists on the 
waterfront at the Halifax 
Casino, wandering up Citadel 
Hill to the haunting melodies of 
a lone bagpiper, or visiting the 
seaside villages of the South 
Shore, delegates reported all 
events a great success. 

Saturday, June 22 

Who can talk about this year's 
conference without mentioning 
the Great Debate? Over a third 

Norine Hanus Collections Librarian 
at University of Prince Edward 
Island and President of APLA 2001 
to 2002. Photo courtesy of Paul 
Adams (Adams Photography 
Services), 

Senator Laurier LaPierre speaks at 
the morning plenary session on 
Friday June 21. Photo courtesy of 
Paul Adams (Adams Photography 
Services), 

of the delegates were in atten­
dance to witness the two "teams" 
deliberate this year's question: 
"Be it resolved that degrees 
in library science are not neces­
sary to provide excellent library 
service". The well-prepared 
Affirmative and Negative oppo­
nents were hilarious throughout 
their constructs and retorts, and 
after the second audience poll it 
was clear; teamwork is definitely 
necessary for providing excellent 
library service. 

The evening banquet and 
Inaugural President's speech 
took place at historic Pier 22. 
Delegates were surrounded by 
nautical decor overlooking the 
beautiful Halifax harbour vista 
and plenty of cheese, hors d'oeu­
vres, vegetables and mussels for 
everyone. CLA President 
Margaret Law welcomed the 
group as did Nova Scotia 

(continued on page 6) 
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CLAIAPLA Joint Conference, Halifax, NS June 19-22, 2002 
.. . continued from page 5 

The trade sho w with lots of action at the Microm edia ProQuest booth. Arnald 
Desrochers, account executive with ProQuest Information and Learning chats 
with Ruthmary Ma cpherson and Emma Cross, L ibrarians from Mount 
Allison Uni versity. Photo courtesy of Paul Adam.s (Adams Photography 
Services). 

Mini ster of Education, the 
Honourable Jan e Purves. 
Followin g dinn er, new CLA 
President Wendy Newman 
spoke to the importance of 
issues such as sch ool libraries, 
copyright , and urged delegates 
to avidly advocate for their 
interests in th e profession. 
"Invest in [you r] library, and 
your library will deli ver" said 
N ewman. Guests and dele ­
gates dan ced into the s u m m er 
evening to local talent. 

CL AJAPLA 2002 was filled 
with inform ative ses s io n s , 
association a n d divisional 

Maritime ho spitality will long 
be remembered by all who 
attended . A special thanks 
goes to the generous sponsors, 
CLA staff, and the Local 
Arrangements Committee. It 
was a busy but definitely 
rewarding week. Mark your 
calendars for what's bound to 
be an event you won't wa n t to 
mi ss , a s CLA participates in 
conj u nc ti on with the American 
Library As sociation next year 
in Toronto, Ontario. See you 
there! 

by Tanja Harrison 

Paul Whitney, Chi efL ibrarian of th e 
Burnaby Public Library and 
Gwynneth E vans (right), A cti ng 
Executive Director of CLA co-win­
ners of th e Outstanding S erv ice 
to Librarianship Award with 
Margaret Law, outgoing President 
of CLA. Photo courtesy of Paul 
Adams (Adams Photography 
S ervices). 

WI II 
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No rman Moyer, Assistant Deputy 
M in ist er of Public Affairs and 
Communicati ons for the Depart­
ment of Canadian Heritage deli vers 
an address at the morning Plenary 
session on Thursday June 20. Photo 
courtesy of Paul Adams (Adam s 
Photography Services). 

annual meetings, entertaining 
social events, warm reunions 
and excellent networking 
opportunitie s. The sunny 
weather and welcoming I The Atlantic Provinces 

Library Association 
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Of Comfy Shoes, A Canvas Tote, And Curiosity
 
...A First Timer's View Of The CLAIAPLA Conference
 

By Christine Davies
 
Associate Producer, Music Library & Archives
 

"I met one new person every 
day," said OLA President 
Stephen Abram, listing what he 
considered the benchmarks of a 
valuable conference experience. 
"I learned one useful thing I did­
n't know in a session every day. 
I had one substantive discussion 
with a vendor about a new prod­
uct that I might need. And," he 
added, "I had fun, every day." 

I thought about what Abram 
said as I finished eating my 
almond croissant and sipped on 
my cup of coffee at the First 
Timer's Breakfast. Right. I had 
two-and-a-half days booked at 
the conference. Now I knew how 
to make the most of them. I 
already had my comfy shoes on. 
I'd received a new canvas tote at 
registration. My curiosity was 
fired up. 

Meet New People 

For me, the highlight of the 
conference was not only meeting 
new people, but also putting 
faces and voices to names I had 
heard about or with whom I had 
corresponded over the past cou­
ple of years . Three weeks earli ­
er, I'd graduated with my MLIS 
from Dalhousie and returned to 
St. John's to work. I have a new 
position at CBC Radio - a soli­
tary one in the music library and 
archives. 

I welcomed the opportunity to 
meet other librarians in the 
Atlantic region, but, I must 
admit, especially those from 

CBC Radio St. John's 

Newfoundland and Labrador. I 
was thrilled when I met Berni 
Conran and Joy Tillotson from 
the Queen Elizabeth II Library 
at Memorial University and 
Heather Myers from the provin­
cial public library service, just to 
name a few. I now feel as though 
I'm part of a network. Given the 
different kinds of questions I get 
from programmers, I'm sure I'll 
be calling on them for advice ­
and answers. 

Learn One Useful Thing in a 
Session 

Prior to the conference, I'd 
examined the programme and 
highlighted the sessions I want­
ed to attend. My interests were 
such that I didn't stick to one 
stream, or two , for that matter. I 
took in sessions on copyright, 
another on Web searching, and 
yet another on the future of orig­
inal sources in libraries. I can 
safely say that I learned more 
than one useful thing in each of 
these sessions. 

Another session gave me a 
new appreciation for a former 
professor, Bertrum MacDonald. 
He participated in "The Great 
Debate" Saturday morning. His 
performance - the arguments, 
the animated delivery, and dare 
I say it, the singing - was quite 
a departure from his reserved 
manner in the classroom. It just 
goes to show that you can't judge 
a book by its cover or a professor 
by his overheads. 

Ha ve a Substanti ve Discussion 
with a Vendor 

I waited until Friday after­
noon to view the exhibits. It took 
me two hours to tour the hall. I 
missed out on the roses and note 
blocks, but received more than 
my fair share of candy and pens. 
At times, I felt a little like a 
fraud because few of the vendors 
were selling products that my 
library or I could or would use. 
One vendor took pity on me after 
she glanced at my nametag and 
saw where I worked. She gave 
me a book on international radio 
broadcasting. 

Another vendor caught my 
interest. Following a chat with 
the representatives of 
Micromedia ProQuest and Cold 
North Wind about the digitizing 
of the Globe and Mail archive, I 
discovered that Cold North is in 
the process of digitizing the 
newspaper archive of the St. 
John's Telegram. When that 
archive is online, it will undoubt­
edly be a valuable resource for 
my colleagues and me . 

Have Fun, Every Day 

For a luncheon that promoted 
Murder on the Menu, the event 
provided more chuckles than 
chills. Mystery writer Mary 
Jane Maffini sat at my table. 
She was wonderfully entertain­
ing, so much so that I ended up 
buying her book and having her 
sign it . Mind you , I also bought 

(con tin ued on page 7) 
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Of Comfy Shoes, A Canvas Tote, And Curiosity ...A
 
First Timer's View Of The CLAIAPLA Conference
 
.. . continued from page 7 

books by several of the other 
authors who took part in the 
event. 

Enjoyment of the conference 
was not limited to meeting new 
people at a reception , attending 
the sessions, or trolling the 
exhibit hall, but a combination 
of all. A casual conversation 
about how crowded a room was, 
or why couldn't we buy a cup of 
coffee in the convention centre, 
or who was a good speaker was 
equally engaging. 

How About a Second-Timer's 
Grant? 

Confession time. I got so 
caught up in the spirit of the 
conference I volunteered to help 
with next year's APLA confer­
ence here in St. John's. So it 
would seem that I'll be attending 
at least a second time. Any 
chance of a second timer's grant? 
I won't need money for airfare. 
Bus fare would be handy, 
though. 

Canadian Poetry Cultural Heritage In Database.
 

Some 100,000 pages of poetry representing 18.5 Canadian poets in th e pre­
19'\ 19'h and early 20'h centuries has been digitized into a comprehenswe, full­
text searchable database that was launched at the Unioersity of New 
Br~nswick in Fredericton on May 13, 2002. The University's Electronic Text 
Centre produced the database through an agreem ent with Chadwyck-Hea,ley, 
a division of ProQuest Information and Leaminlf. It is searchabl~ by subject, 
author, first line and keyword and includes a bwgrO:p'h.LCal profile and pho­
tograph of each poet. Checking out the search capabd l t l~s at the launch are, 
from left : Lisa Charlong, manager of the database proJe ~t at UNB; Am.ald 
Desrochers, account executive with ProQuest Information. and Learning; 
John Teskey, director of UNB Libraries (Fredericton); and Jan Cellucci, for ­
mer librarian at Boston College and wife of th e U.S . Ambassador to Canada, 
(Photo by Joy Cummings). 

First Conference 
Report 

by Berenica Vejvoda 

CLAIAPLA 2002, in the beau­
tiful city of Halifax, was a won­
derful professional experience. 
What really stood out for me was 
the diversity of our profession as 
represented by the varied ses­
sions. A few of the highlights of 
my CLA were: being brought 
technologically up-to-speed at 
Clifford's Notes; inspired by Dr. 
Meyerson's Keynote address; 
exposed to the latest innovative 
technologies, inel uding, virtual 
reference and portal projects at 
"Going the Distance for Service"; 
and entertained at the infamous 
Great Debate. 

I also found the opportunities 
for new professionals to partici­
pate in volunteer activities, such 
as CLA Today, rewarding. 
Venues for networking, such as 
the CACUUCASLIS Reception , 
were also a wonderful way to 
meet new colleagues and share 
ideas. I would like to thank 
APLA for giving me the opportu­
nity to attend as a CLA First 
Timer and extending their hos­
pitality to someone originally 
from BC. 

'I'he Atlanticif.11 Provinces 
Library 

if. AssociationI1I1
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES
 

Sonia Poulin began her new 
position as Director of the 
Bibliotheque de droit Michel­
Bastarache at Universite de 
Moncton in April 2002. Sonia 
obtained her MUS from McGill 
University and is currently 
working on her law degree from 
the University of London in 
England. Before moving to 
Moncton, Sonia worked in sever­
al law firm libraries In 

Vancouver, most recently at 
Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP. 

The Legislative Library's 
Website is at: 

http://www.gnb.ca/legisl1eglib 
biblindex-e.htm. The catalogue 
is now available to the outside 
world. Many publications of the 
library are now online. 

New Brunswick Public 
Library Service 
2000-2001 Statistics 
Report / Rapport de 
statistiques 2000-2001 

The New Brunswick Public 
Libraries Statistics Report was 
published. The 2000-2001 edi­
tion includes data on municipal 
and school district con tributions, 
and figures for in-house use 
evaluation. 

Le Rapport des statistiques 

des bibliotheques publiques du 
Nouveau-Brunswick a ete pub­
lie. L'edition 2000-2001 du rap­
port comprend des donnees sur 
les contributions de nos parte­
naires municipaux et scolaires 
pour le fonctionnement des bib­
liotheques publiques, ainsi que 
les donnees de l'evaluation de la 
consultation interne de 2001. 

2002 Summer Reading 
Clu b / Club de lecture 
d'ete 2002: 

The 2002 Summer Reading 
Club was officially launched on 
June 4, at Centre scolaire-com­
munautaire Samuel-de-Cham­
plain, in Saint John . This year, 
the Summer Reading Club slo­
gan is "Ready, Set, Read!" We 
would like to mention the excep­
tional contribution of New 
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Brunswick autho r Anne-Ma rie 
Sirois. Ms. Sirois a llowed us to 
include her character "Le petit 
chaperon mauve" in the Summer 
Rea ding Club promotional materi­
als. Ms. Sirois also wrote an origi­
nal story for the Summer Reading 
Club website . This website is a 
first for the Summer Reading 
Club, and can be visited at: 
http://www.gnb.ca/0003/src/src­
cle.html 

Le Club de lecture d'ete 2002 
a ete lance officiell em en t Ie 4 
juin dernier, au Centre scola ire ­
com mu nau ta ire Samuel -d e­
Champlain, a Saint-Jean. Cette 
a n nee, Ie sloga n du Club de lec­
ture d'ete es t «A vos ma rques , 
prets, lisez! ». 

Nou s voudrions souligner la 
par ticipa tion exception ne lle de 
I'au teure neo-bruns wick oise 
Ann e-Marie Sirois. M adame 
Sirois a accepte de nous perrnet­
t re d'inclure « Le petit chape ron 
m au ve » dans Ie materiel de pro­
motion du Club de lecture d'ete. 
Mad ame Sirois a aussi ecr it une 
hi stoire originale pour Ie site 
Web du Club de lecture d'ete . 
Ce site Web con si stue une 
premiere pour Ie Club de 
lecture d'ete , et vou s pouvez Ie 
visite r a l'adresse s u iva nte: 
h ttp :///www.gn b .ca/0003/s rc/src­
cle. html 

Information Technologies 
Week / Semaine des tech­
nologies de l'information: 

On May 10 and 11, staff from 
the Provincial Offi ce a nd t he 
York Library Region took part in 
the IT Trade Show held at 
Fred ericton 's Re gen t Mall as 
part of IT Week. A booth was 
equippe d with two computers 
connected to the Internet. It 
hi ghlighted the NBPLS web site , 

Vision, the Vir tua l Reference 
Libra ry, a n d the on line 
databases. 

Les 10 et 11 mai dernier, des 
membres du person nel du 
Bureau provin cial et de la region 
York ont pa r ti cip e a I'exposition 
te nue a u Regent Mall de 
Fredericton dans Ie cadre de la 
Semain e des technologies de l'in­
form ation . Un kiosque a ete 
in stalle avec deux ordinateurs 
connectes a Internet. Nous en 
avons profite pour mettre en evi­
dence Ie site Web du SBPNB, 
Vis ion, la Bibliotheque de 
referenc e virtuelle et nos bases 
de donnees en ligne. 

Virtual News Library and 
the Virtual Reference 
Library / Biblio Branchee 
et la Bibfiot.heque de 
reference virtuelle 

In May, NBPLS announced 
the availability of Virtual News 
Library in New Brunswick's 
public lib r ari es . Vir tual Ne ws 
Library provides access to the 
full text in the Daily Gleaner, 
th e Times and Transcript, the 
New Brunswick Telegraph 
Journal , the Saint John 
Telegraph and l'Acadie Nouvell e. 

NBPLS a lso launched th e 
Virtual Referen ce Library. Th e 
Virtual Referen ce Library is an 
organized collec tio n of links to 
Internet sites. Those links were 
se lecte d by public library staff 
for their quali ty a nd their use­
fulness to New Brunswickers. 

En mai dernier, le SBPNB a 
arinon ce la dispon ibil ite de 
Bibliolsranchee dans le s biblio­
theques publiques du Nouveau­
Brunswick . Bibl iolsranchee per­
met de consulter le texte complet 
des articles publics dans l'Acadie 
Nouvelle, Ie Daily Gleaner, le 
Times and Transcript, le New 

Brunswick Telegraph J ournal et 
Ie Sain t J ohn Telegraph J ournal. 

Toujou rs dans Ie meme ordre 
d'idees , Ie SBPNB a la nce la 
Bibliotheq u e de reference 
virtue lle . Celle - ci est une collec­
tion organisee de liens a des 
sites Internet. Ces liens on t ete 
se lect ionnes par le personnel des 
bibl iotheques publiques en rai­
son de leu r qualite ainsi qu e de 
leur utilite pour les residents du 
Nouveau-Brunswick. 

Saint John Library 
Region: 

The of[cia I openin g of its 
10th branch , the Grand Manan 
Library on June 12, 2002, was 
the most exci ting eve nt for the 
Saint J ohn Library Region . 
Although the library opene d its 
doors to the public last fall and 
began circu lating books , since 
that date m any library se rv ices 
have been added, making the 
officia l ope ning extra specia l. 

Many of the isl and resid ents 
ca me out :0 a ttend the cere­
monie s , a nd P amela Stevens 
Earle , director of the region, said 
she spoke to as many of them as 
possible and that they are more 
than pleased to have the library 
in the ir community. It was an 
es pecia lly bu sy time for branch 
manager Kendra Neves and 
assistant Carol Mill er. 

The Grand Manan Library, 
the St . Cr oix Library in S t. 
Ste phe n and the Ross Mem ori al 
Li brary in St Andrews each 
recei ved a visit from 
Hackmatack nominated a utho r 
Maxine Tr ottier. All th e cla sses 
who attended her sessions were 
impressed with her presen tation 
and many of the students came 
back to the library to sign out 
her books. 
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Region de bibfiotheques 
du Haut-Saint-Jean: 

Patrick Provencher a ete 
nornme Ie 21 mai 2002 au poste 
de Directeur de la Bibliotheque 
publique de Grand-Sault. II a 
obtenu une maitrise en biblio­
theconomie et sciences de l'infor­
mation de l'Universite de 
Montreal en 2002. II a travaille 
com me Bibliothecaire a la 
Bibliotheque Reginal-J.-P. ­
Dawson de Ville Mont-Royal et 
aux Services des technologies de 
l'information de la Bibliotheque 
Nationale du Canada. Nous lui 
souhaitons plein succes dans ses 
nouvelles fonctions et bienvenue 
parmi l'equipe de la region du 
Haut-Saint-Jean. 

Une journee de formation 
pour le personnel de la region a 
ete organisee Ie 3 mai 2002 a 
Edmundston. La matinee de 
cette journee de formation a ete 
consacree a la reference et a ete 
presentee par Johanne Jacob, 
Mahfoud Akkouche et Robert 
Daigle, bibliothecaires au niveau 
de la region. En apres-midi, un 
atelier sur la communication, 
intitule « Confiance et communi­
cation » a ete presente par 
Madame Johanne LeBlanc de 
Pro-resultats Inc. 

York Library Region: 
Branch libraries across York 

region, in partnership with gov­
ernment employment programs, 
will provide summer work for 50 
students this year. Thirty-four 
will staff the libraries' literacy 
initiatives (Su m m er Reading 
Club and Literacy for Kids), five 
are part of the Youth Exchange 
Program, and 11 students will 
work as general library assis­
tants. It's a win-win situation. 

The students gain valuable work 
experience and earn money for 
the upcoming school term. Their 
553 weeks of employment make 
it possible for the libraries to 
provide an additi onal range of 
programs and services over the 
summer months that might not 
otherwise be available to the 
public. 

The Bibl iot.heque Dr 
Margueri te- Michaud in Freder­
icton closed for several weeks in 
July for a facelift. The 24-year­
old carpets were removed and 
replaced with tile and the 
library was painted throughout. 
Library programs and services 
continued in the meanwhile 
from a classroom in the Centre 
communautaire Sainte- Anne in 
which the library is situated. 
Branch libraries in Boiestown, 
Stanley and Harvey were also 
closed in July for water shocking 
treatments . 

The McAdam Public Library 
joined York Region in September 
of 1962. The anniversary 
celebration of 40 great years of 
library service to the McAdam 
area are planned for 
September 26. 

Albert-Westmorland-Kent 
Library Region: 

Spring 2002 saw the first 
Branch Managers' meeting to be 
held in the Albert-Westmorland­
Kent Library Region . This 
meeting focused on sharing of 
information of particular con­
cern to the branch managers. A 
variety of topics were covered, 
including a presentation on the 
Adopt-a-Book program recently 
launched in New Brunswick. 

The Regional Forum met at 
the end of May to share informa­
tion and discuss issues of com­
mon concern . In addition to the 
ongoing concerns of staffing lev­

els and the state of the collec­
tion , Forum members are very 
concerned that the current rate 
of pay for summer students is 
quite low in comparison with 
other employers in the area. 

Several libraries in the region 
are contemplating new, 
improved quarters. In light of 
this, presentations on space 
needs based on new provincial 
guidelines have been made to 
the library boards in Dieppe, 
Riverview and Salisbury. 

The Hillsborough Public 
Library has hosted two birthday 
parties for children enrolled in 
their preschool story time. In 
lieu of gifts, guests are encour­
aged to donate to the story time 
fund or donate a book to the 
library in honour of the birthday 
child . 

NBLTA/ ACBPNB: 
The Annual Meeting for the 

NBLTAlACBPNB will be held 
next September 28th in 
Fredericton, with the usual busi­
ness meeting followed by two 
sessions. New Brunswick's Lt. 
Governor Marilyn Trentholme 
Counsell has agreed to speak to 
the membership on Literacy and 
Prof. Norman Horrocks will 
make a presentation entitled 
"Committees and How to Make 
Them Effective". 

Submitted by Jeanne Maddix 

The New Brunswick Museum 
is please to announce that the 
Museum's library database is 
now available to the public for 
searching on the New 
Brunswick Museum's web site 
(www.gov.n b.ca/0 130). Th is 
access has been made possible 
by funding from the 
Environmental Trust Fund . 
The museum reference library 
covers a wide range of subjects 
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including New Brunswick histo­
ry, genealogy, fine and decora­
tive arts, natural sciences, and 
maritime history. At present we 
have approximately 20,000 titles 
entered into our database which 
includes 650 periodical titles 
and our special collection of pre­
1900 books. In addition to our 
database, we have the libraries 
of Dr. William F. Ganong, Dr. 
John C. Webster, and scattered 
government publications which 
are accessible using our "in­
house" card catalogue. In total, 
the museum library holds 
approximately 45,000 mono­
graphs. 

Associations 
The Newfoundland and 

Labrador Library Association 
announced its Executive for 
2002/2003 at its Annual General 
Meeting: Catherine Patey, 
Treasurer; Dan Duda, Secretary 
. Michelle Walters, President, 
Annette Anthony, Vice President 
/ President Elect ; and Pat 
Parsons Past President. The 
AGM concluded the Third 
Annual NLLA Conference and 
AGM held 3 May 2002. Pictures 
and more details about the 
Conference are available 

<http://www.infonet.st­
johns.nfca/providers/nlla/upcom 
ing.htmb. 

The 2002/2003 Executive for 
the Newfoundland and Labrador 
Heal th Libraries Association 
includes: George Beckett, 
President; Debbie O'Reilly, Vice­
President , and Annette 
Anthony, Secretary/Treasurer. 
Information about the associa­
tion's AGM held on 2 May 2002 
can be found at 
<http://www.infonet.st­
johns.nf ca/providers/nlhla/even 
ts.htm». 

Newfoundland members of 
the APLA Executive have 
booked facilities for the 2003 
Annual APLA Conference, which 
will be held in St. John's from 22 
May to 25 May 2003. A planning 
meeting for all interested indi­
viduals will be held at the 
Fisheries and Marine Institute 
Library on Monday, 5 August at 
2002. We are looking forward to 
a great conference, and hope to 
see many APLA members at the 
Conference next spring. 

Public Libraries 
The A.C. Hunter Library has 

hosted several interesting dis­
cussions recently: June 25, 
Growing your Newfoundland 
Garden with Ken Proudfoot from 

the Newfoundland Horticulture 
Society; June 18, Protecting and 
Preserving the East Coast Trail 
with Darlene Scott from the the 
Easy Coast Trail Association. 

A recent addition to the 
WWW pages of the St. John's 
public libraries is the digitized 
Newfoundland Post Card 
Collection. Images, arranged by 
topic, e.g. Animals, Icebergs, 
Mili tary H: story, Railway, Royal 
Visits, Ships, Sports... from 
Newfoundland and Labrador 
and St. Pierre et Miquelon are 
presented. The collection, com­
prising more than 600 post cards 
produced in Newfoundland, 
Canada and the United 
States, can be found at 
<http://www. publib.nf.ca/geneal­
ogy/postcardslindex.htm>. 

Sharon McKay, whose novel 
"Charlie Wilcox" was the 2002 
winner of the Hackmatack 
Children's Choice Award, visited 
schools and libraries in St. 
John's, Portugal Cove and 
Torbay. The novel was based 
partly on the life of 
Newfoundlander, Charlie Wilcox 
- Ms. McKay's great-uncle. 

The St. -Iohn's Library Board 
presented A Literary Tea with 
noted Newfoundland author 
Joan Clark. The Tea was held at 

95 Arnold St. Wallaceburg Wallaceburg. ON 
N8A 3P3Bookbinding

& MFG.CO. LTD. 

Dick Bakker 
MARITIME SALES REPRESENTATIVE 

NS: 1-866-214-2463 
ON: 1-800-214-2463 26 Spruce Dr. 
ON Fax: (519) 627-6922 Truro, NS 
www.wbmbindery.com B2N 4X6 



July /August 2002 APLA Bulletin Page 13 

NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES ... 
CONTINUED 

the Angli can Ca thedra l Crypt 
Tea Room on Sunda y, April 28, 
2002 . J oa n Cla rk is the a u thor of 
"La titudes of Mel t" a nd her mos t 
re cen t novel "The Wor d for 
Home". Sh e h as written two pre­
vious novels a nd a s tory collec­
tion. She has been nomina ted for 
the 2002 International IMPAC 
Dublin Literary Awa r d for 
"Latitudes of Melt". 

Special libraries 
Annette Anthony, no w the 

librarian in charge of the library 
at the Northwest Atl antic 
Fisheries Centre, Dept. of 
Fisheries and Oceans held a n 
open house on April 26 . 

Academic libraries 
Elizabeth Icenhower will be 

the Head, Bibliographic Control 
Services a t the Queen Eliza beth 
II Library, Memor ial Unive rsity. 
She has filled several positions 
in cataloguing and technical ser­
vices in librari es th rough out the 
United States. Most recently, Liz 

was Original Cataloging 
Coordinator at the University of 
Nevada , Reno Libra ries . 

Joy Ti llotso n will return from 
sabbatica l in ea rly August a nd 
Alberta Auri nge r Wood will 
re turn in September. 

Submitted by Dia nne Taylor­
Hardin g. 

Academic Library News 

Staff Changes at Acadia 
University 

Sara Lochhead has recently 
acce pted the position of 
University Libra ria n at Acadia , 
e ffective August 19, 2002 . 
Currently University Librarian 
a t Mount Alliso n University, she 
comes to Acadia with ex te ns ive 
a nd varied administra tive expe­

rience a nd a commitment to the 
Atlanti c Scho la rly In for ma t ion 
Networ k , a n initiative of the 
Counci l of At la ntic University 

Libr aries . 
Acad ia has a lso seen the 

retirement of two senior libra ri­
an s , Andre Guay and Dr. Nirmal 
Jain as of June 30 , 2002. Both 

retire with 32 yea rs of service to 
Acadia . 

As well, Bereni ca Vejvoda , 
one of the scie nce lib ra rians at 
Acadia, will be leaving in Augu st 
to begin a Ph.D. program In 

Information Studies a t 

University of Toronto. 
As a consequence of the 

retirements and resi gn ation s , 
three new academic libra r ia n 
appointments have been mad e. 

The ne w libraria n s a re Ann 
Smith, Postgraduate Diploma in 
Informa tion & Libr ary Studies 
(Aberystwyth ), Heather O'Brien , 
MLIS (Dalhousie) , a nd Tamsin 
Bolton , MLIS (McGill) . 
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Holly Melanson 
Recogonized for 
Contribution to 
Librarianship 

Holly Melanson, Assistant 
University Librarian, Collection 
Development, Organization and 
Management at Dalhousie 
University's Killam Library, is 
the recipient of the 2002 
CACUL Miles Blackwell 
Outstanding Academic 
Librarian Award. The award 
was presented by Phillip 
Blackwell himself during the 
CACUL Annual General 
Meeting at the CLA Annual 
Conference in Halifax this June. 

Holly Melanson has con­
tri bu ted professionally to the 
Dalhousie Libraries and the 
library community in the 
Maritimes for over 23 years . Most 
of her activity has centered upon 
improving collections for schol­
ars, students and the community. 

After serving in a variety of 
ca pacit ies at the Killam Library, 
she was appointed Coordinator 
of Collection Development in 
May 1986. In 1988 she began to 
aggressively promote coopera­
tive regional collection develop­
ment, a pursuit she continues to 
this day in the new realm of dig­
ital materials. She has served as 
convenor for the CLA Collection 
Managem ent and Development 
Interest Group and the APLA 
Conservation Interest Group. 

Not only has Holly helped to 
build collections locally and 
regionally through the provision 
of sage advice, an enviable 
knowledge of collections and pro­
gram ne eds, but through the 
acquisition of external funds. In 
her career she has helped raise 

well over $400,000 towards col­
lection development. Most 
recently she was successful in 
securing funds for JSTOR and 
creation of the Thomas Raddall 
elect ronic archive at Dalhousie. 

Holly has taken, and contin­
ues to take, the lead in exploring 
new collection offerings and 
making her knowledge and 
expe rti se available to all mem­
bers of the Council of Atlantic 
University Libraries. She was 
amoung the first in the region to 
explore a collaborative connec­
tion with the Council of Prairie 
a nd Pacific University Libraries 
with the intent of lowering col­
lection development costs for all. 
There is no doubt that the 
Maritime region has benefited 
immeasurably from Holl y's com­
mitment to collection develop­
ment and management. 

Laura Syms Acting 
Library Director at the 
University College of 
Cape Breton 

Laura Syrns has recently 
taken on the role of Acting 
Library Director at the 
University College of Cape 
Breton . Laura , a graduate of the 
Dalhousie library program, has 
been with the University College 
for fifteen years . 

Jennifer Adams, a recent 
graduate from Dalhousie 
University has been hired by the 
University College for a one year 
term position. Jennifer will be 
re sponsibl e for supporting the 
School of Arts a nd Letters and 
Government Documents. 

News from the Provincial 
Library 

Gillian Webster , Information 
Services Librarian , Nova Scotia 
Provincial Library is the recipi­
ent of the 2002 CIDL bursary of 

$500 towards registration at the 
Sixth Summer Institute at the 
University of New Brunswick. 
Congrat ulati ons! 

News from our Public 
Libraries 

Annapolis Valley Regional 
Library 

New Library Slated for 
Lawencetown 

May 9th was a bright and 
sunny morning for the official 
sod-turn ing cere mony at the site 
of the new Dr. Frank W. Morse 
Memorial Libra ry in 
Lawrencetown. Funds for the 
new library have been made 
available through a private 
donation from the family of the 
late "Dr. Frank", a well-loved 
family doctor and member of the 
community. A large crowd was 
on hand to launch the project 
and the facility is expected to be 
completed and officially opened 
on August 29th. 

Expansion in Middleton 
Middleton's expansion project 

is at the completion ph ase a nd 
the official opening will be held 
on July 20 in conjunction with 
Heart of the Valley Days . Over 
1,400 items have been added to 
their expanded quarters. It is a 
beautiful facility and all organiz­
ers and fund-rai sers involved 
deserve praise and appreciation. 

Hackmatack Author Visits 
Our Hackmatack author vis­

its took place on Friday, May 17. 
Ann Love and Jane Drake 
(authors of the award-nominat­
ed Kids Book of the Far North ) 
offered presentations at two 
schools - Champlain Elementary 
in Annapolis Royal , a nd 
Annapolis East Elementary in 
Middleton while Shane 
Peacock (a uthor of the award­
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nominated Mystery of Ireland's 
Eye) entertained audiences at 
Berwick school and the Wolfville 
Memorial Library. All programs 
were open to the public. 
Participants enjoyed the oppor­
tunity to listen and speak with 
these celebrated authors. These 
readings were made possible 
through Canada Council funds 
and a host of other sponsors. 

Two New Books Launched 
Atlantic Book Week was cele­

brated with a reading and book 
signing to launch two new titles 
by authors Susan Haley (book, 
Maggie's Family) and Peter 
Sanger (book, Spar: Words in 
Place) at the Wolfville Memorial 
Library. This event was spon­
sored by Gaspereau Press and a 
capacity crowd of 50-60 were in 
attendance. 

Staff In-Service 
Our annual Staff In-Service 

was held on May 29th and the 
following workshops were 
offered: Knowing our Museum 
Resources (presenters from 
Valley museums); What Do I 
Read Next? (an overview of a 
new library database available 
to the public via our web page); 
E-Commerce and Libraries; Self­
Defense (presented by an AVRL 
CAP employee with a black belt 
in karate); School Curriculums 
and Library Resources (present­
ed by resources teacher and a 
school library technician); 
Creating Attractive Book 
Displays (by staff from the 
Inside Story bookstore); as well 
as an enjoyable presentation by 
celebrated illustrator Ron 
Lightburn and his wife, author 
Sandra. 

Smart Communities 
The Smart Libraries project, 

in cooperation with Western 
Counties Regional Library was 
successfully launched on May 
31, 2002. Project funding from 
the NS Smart Communities 
demonstration project will con­
tinue for the next two years. 

Thanks to the funding 
through the Smart Libraries 
project, promotion of the site has 
begun. Catherine Whitney has 
been hired in a term position 
until the end of July. She will be 
promoting the site to grades 4 - 6 
throughout the region. These 
presentations have been well 
received. She will spend the 
month of July doing workshops 
at the various CAP sites 
throughout our region. 

Presentations have been 
made to each of the municipal 
councils. These too have been 
well received. 

The project has been a very 
positive step for the region, giv-
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ing library service good expo ­
sure. Staff have been asked to 
present workshops at several 
conferences. The first will be at 
the Canadian Library 
Association conference this 
month with several other booked 
for this fall. 

Some of the successes of the 
site have been realized. We have 
had fifty new users register in 
the month of May. Staff have 
handled many inquiries for 
PIN/Passwords over the last two 
months as people begin to use 
the new web based catalogue. 
Comments about the site have 
been received in large numbers 
by branch staff, as well as on­
line. 

MultiLIS - Library 
Automation 

The web based catalogue 
which allows a user to place 
their own holds , renew books 
and review their account has 
been a very large feature of the 
new site. This part of our 
automation has been in coopera­
tion with the NS Provincial 
Library. Their staff have cus­
tomized the screens for us, mak­
ing it easier to use. Staff contin­
ue to work on provincial commit­
tees toward a next generation 
library software package. 

Community Access 
Program (CAP) 

The CAP program is very 
active. During the summer 
months most of our branch 
libraries will have some comput­
er related tutorials and pro­
grams delivered by youth hired 
under the CAP program. This is 
a cooperative effort between 
HRDC and Industry Canada. 

News from Eastern 
Counties Regional 
Library 

David Cumby, the library's 
Automated Systems and 
Technical Services Librarian 
and Deputy CEO, will be taking 
on the role of Acting CEO for a 1­
year period, beginning in late 
July, 2002. Dave brings with him 
a vast wealth of knowledge of 
both the library and the region 
having been with ECRL since 
1983. Linda Travis, former 
CEO, will be returning to her 
native Qu ebec and will assume 
the position of Director at Eva­
Senecal Public Library In 

Sherbrooke . 
Mary Landry has recently 

joined the Management team at 
ECRL as the new Public 
Services Librarian, replacing 
Heather Halliday who has 
assumed the position of Head of 
Adult Services at Newmarket 
Public Library in Ontario. Mary 
graduated with bilingual hon­
ours Bachelor of Arts and then 
went on to obtain her master of 
Library Studies at the 
University of Toronto. With 
Acadian roots in Richmond 
County, Mary has several years 
experience, working in public 
libraries and for library vendors. 
Her most recent position was in 
Philadelphia where she has been 
working for the past four yea rs 
first as children's librarian and 
then as branch manager at the 
Free Library of Philadelphia. 
Mary will be taking over 
Heather 's duties as branch man­
ager as well as coordinating all 
French services. 

Patricia McCormick has 
accepted ECRL's offer to join the 
library for the term Systems 
Manager position beginning 
Wednesday, July 24th . Patricia 

graduated with a Bachelor of 
Science in Mathematics from 
Mount Allison University in May 
1984 where she worked for 6 
years as a Library Assistant in 
the Government Documents sec­
tion of the library. After com­
pleting her Masters of 
Information Science degree at 
the University of Western 
Ontario in 1993, she held sever­
al contract library positions in 
college and school libraries in 
the Northwest Territories. From 
1996-2000, she was the High 
School Librarian at Barrington 
Municipal High. Patricia has 
also recently completed 2 
Diploma programs in Computer 
Networking and Systems 
Management at the Burridge 
Campus of the NSCC. 

Submitted by Cathy Chisholm. 

ACADEMIC LIBRARIES: 
Well summer is finally here, 

and while things heat up outside 
so do activities at Holland 
College Library Services. Our 
staff are busy preparing orienta­
tion and instructional materials 
for the Fall, inventorying collec­
tions, updating web sites, and 
the list goes on. 

We are happy to report that 
the portal/gateway which allows 
individuals to search both PEl 
Provincial Library Service and 
Holland College Library 
Services' catalogues from one 
single interface is now accessible 
at http://islandlibraries .ca . 
Check it out!' Kudos to Donald 
Moses, Library Technician at 
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES ... 
CONTINUED 

Holland College Library 
Services, who has worked 
extremely hard developing the 
software and designing the gate­
way. Users are presently able to 
search and request materials 
from both catalogues from this 
single point of access. Thanks to 
everyone that worked so hard to 
bring this project to fruition!! 

Summer days at the 
Robertson Library have been 
more crazy than lazy with 
numerous projects in progress. 
Renovations in the library's 
Special Collections and Media 
Centre are almost complete. The 
wall which separated the Special 
Collections Reading Room from 
the rest of the library has been 
dismantled, and the Media 
Centre's microforms and micro­
form readers are now housed 
next to this new open-plan 
Special Collections area. Two 
large video units formerly housed 
in the School of Nursing will soon 
be moved into the Media Centre, 
greatly enhancing the library's 
video-viewing capacity. 

As a member of the Council of 
Atlantic University Librarians 
(CAUL), the Robertson Library 
is pleased to be joining the new 
Canadian University Reciprocal 
Borrowing Agreement (CURBA), 
an expansion of last year's 
Atlantic Scholarly Information 
Network (ASIN). Under this 
agreement, faculty, students, 
and staff at participating univer­
sities will be eligible for a card 
granting them borrowing 
privileges at all CURBA 
member libraries. To learn more 
about CURBA, and other excit­
ing acronyms, please visit 
http://www.upei.callibrary/about 
/asin. ht rnl. 

Other items of note include 
the development of a new 
library web site . Watch 
http://www.upei .ca/library for 
changes. A new Materials 
Control Unit has been created to 
coordinate the routines and 
work-flows in the acquisition 
and processing of all library 
materials. The Library has also 
acquired a new database. Wiley 
Interscience is the online con­
tent service from John Wiley & 
Sons. It contains the full text of 
345+ journals with back volumes 
to 1997 and, in some cases , 1996. 

PUBLIC LIBRARIES: 
In partnership with Nova 

Scotia public libraries , the PEl 
Provincial Library Service is 
presenting a Summer Reading 
Program - "Books, our faithful 
companions! Les Livres, nos 
fideles compagnons". Various 
programs will be offered around 
the province over the summer 
months in order to help children 
maintain their reading skills 
and interests . As part of the 
summer long festivitie s, a writ­
ing contest will be held. The five 
best stories will be read by their 
authors on CBC Mainstreet in 
August. Individual programs 
will be listed on the library's 
Upcoming Events page at 
http://www.library.pe.ca.ln 
order to help prepare for the 

Summer Reading Program, all 
library staff, including student 
helpers, were brought together 
for an afternoon of training and 
swapping of ideas on June 24th . 
The morning also included train­
ing sessions on reader's advisory 
services in the mystery genre. 

The PEl Provincial Library 
Service has recogni zed staff 
members for their extraordinary 
service. Luann Molyneaux , 
Crapaud Branch, was recog­
nized for individual achievement 
because of her many efforts to 
improve library service and Cora 
Hurlburt was recognized for pro­
viding outstanding public ser­
vice. Congratulations! 

The PEl Provincial Library 
service, UPEI Robertson Library 
and the rest of the Prince 
Edward Island library communi­
ty bid farewell to Moira 
Davidson. Moira has moved to 
Thunder Bay, Ontario, where 
she will be taking up new duties 
as a Library Services Advisor 
with the Ontario Library 
Services, North . Moira is the 
former Systems Librarian of the 
PEl Provincial Library Service 
and has recently completed a 
term at Robertson Library as 
sabbatical replacement for 
Suzanne Jones , Head of Access 
and Delivery Services. All the 
best Moira! 

Submitted by Andrea Stewart 
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Report Of The APLA Financial Examiner 2001 to 2002 

To the members of the Atlantic Provinces Library Association 

I have examined for integrity and accuracy the financial records of the Atlantic Provinces Library 
Association as at 31 March, 2002, including the statements of operations, functiona. expenses, changes in 
fund balances and changes in financial position for the year then ended. My examination was conducted 
in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, and accordingly included such tests and other 
procedures as I considered necessary in the circumstances. In the course of my review of the Association's 
records I conversed with the Treasurer to receive the necessary documents and to clarify various points . 

In my opinion, the Statement of Revenues and Expenditures and Balance Statement represent fairly the 
financial position of the organization and its investments as at 31 March , 2002, and the results of its oper­
ations and the changes in its financial position for the year then ended in accordance with the notes to the 
Statement applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year. 

I have also examined the financial records of the APLA Memorial Awards Trust Fur-d and, in my opinion, 
the Statement of Revenues and Expenditures and Balance Statement represent fairly the financial posi­
tion of the Fund as at 31 December, 2001. 

Peter Glenister 
Mount Saint Vincent University 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 

11 June, 2002 

I 
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publication informa­
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July / August 2002 APLA Bulletin Page 19 

APLA Budget 2002 to 2003
 

Due to space constraints, the APLA Treasurer 's Rep or t 200 1 to 2002 and a statement 
of APLA revenues and expendit ures 2001 to 2002 will a ppea r in the next issu e. 

Ordinary General Meeting 
63r d Thursday, June 20, 2002 OGM -APLA 

BUDGET 
2002-2003 

2000/2001 
Budget 

200112002 
Ac t ua l 

2002-2003 
Budget 

R 
E 
V 
E 
N 
U 
E 
S 

BULLETIN 
Advertisi ng 2,500.00 2.202 .80 2,50 0.00 

Subs criptions 1,800.00 573 . 10 750.00 
Royal ties 100.00 0.00 100.00 

Su b tota l 4 400.00 2,775.90 3 600. 00 

C O NFE RE NC E FUN D 

Seed 1,500 .00 1,500.00 3,000.00 

Genera l 0.00 4,0 18. 18 14.573 .00 

Su b tota l 1,500.00 5518.18 17,573.0 0 

G ENE RA L FUND 
Pe rsona l Memberships Ii ,000.00 9,917 .00 11 ,000.00 

Ins titu tiona l Membersh ips 4,000 .00 3,750 .00 3,900.00 

S u btota l 15000.00 13,397.00 14 900.00 

OTH ER 
Inte rest 200.00 I I 1.45 150.00 
MMF Interest 1,600. 00 992. 02 1,200.00 
First T imers 2,03 1.42" 560 .80 1,000.00 
Ca rin Somers Scholarship 2,608. J 7 2,60 8.17 2,600.00 
Mi scellaneou s 0.00 110.00 550 .00 

Subtotal 7,758.98 4,382.44 5,700 .00 

TOTAL R EVEN UE 28,658.98 26,073.48 41,773.00 

a Includes $1, I3 1.42 ca rryover and $900 .00 es tima ted interest on Firs t Ti mers' Fund in 200 1/2002. 

Prepa red by Ma rn ie MacG illivray 
June. 2002 
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BUDGET 
2002-2003 

2000/2001 
Budget 

200112002 
Actual 

2002/2003 
Bud get 

E 
X 
P 
E 
N 
D 
I 
T 
U 
R 
E 
S 

BULLETI N 
Packagi ng & Supplies 300 .00 0.00 200 .00 

Pr inting 6,000.00 5,94 7.80 6,000.00 
Postage & Shipp ing 1,550.00 2,303 .8 1 3,000.00 

S ubtota l 7,850.00 8251.61 8700.00 

C ON FE RE NCE 
Co nfe rence Seed Gra nt 0 .00 0.00 1,500.00 
Conference Ge neral 0 .00 0.00 3,000 .00 

S u btota l 0.00 0.00 1,500.00 

APLA PRIZE 
AP LA Prize 500.00 500.00 500.00 

OTHER 
Executive Travel (Meetings) 5,000 .00 2,832.77 6,500.00 

Presidenti s Travel 1,500.00 0.00 1,000.00 
Bullet in Editor to CLA - - 1,000.00 
Executive Projects 750 .00 1,493 .59 1,500 .00 
Registra tions & Memberships 50.00 50 .00 100.00 
Pos tage 550 .00 132 .53 550.00 
Student Ass istant SUS 300.00 300 .00 300.00 

Suppl ies 250 .00 57.28 250.00 
Bank fees 0 .00 50 .54 

.. . . . ­

50. 00 
APLA Domain . 192 .60 0.00 

S ubtota l 8,400.00 5,10 9.31 11,250.00 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
Aim s & Object ives 
Bu lletin Ma nagement Board 

Membership 
Mer it Award 75.68 
No mina tions 

S ubtota l 0.00 75.68 0.00 

STAN DI NG C O M M lTT E ES & 
INT ER EST GROUPS 

Commu nica tions :Direct ory & 
Extra Postage to mai I with Bu lletin 

350 .00 0 350 .00 

All other Committees/Interes t Groups 100.00 0.00 0.00 

Subtotal 450.00 0.00 350.00 

Prepared by Mam ie MacGilli\ray 2 
June, 2002 
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GAF Grant 3,700 .00 0.00 7,700.00 

Miscell aneous 100 .00 0 .00 100.00 
Subtotal 3,800.00 0.00 7,800.00 

Transfer to Memorial Awards" 659 .70 0 .00 3,68825 
Transfer to First Timers Awards" 659 .70 0 .00 3,688. 25 
First Timers Award 2,03 1.42u 339 .80 707.79 
Carin Somers Scholarsh ip 2,6 08 . 17 2,608.17 2603.72 
Subtotal 5,958.99 2,947.97 10,688.01 

TOTAL EXPENDITURES 28,558.99 16,884.57 43,788 .01 
TOTAL REVEN UES 28,658.98 26,073.52 41,673.00 
REVENUES - EXPENDITURES 99.99 9,188.95 884 

b Transfer 1/, of 50% of APLA '00 and remaining APLA '99 surplus (Stand ing Order 8.3 6) 
c Trans fer 1/, of 50% of APLA '00 surplus and rem aining APLA '99 surplus (St anding Order 8.36) 
d Includes $1,131.42 carry over and $900.00 estimated interest on First Ti mers' Fund in 200 1/2002 

Prep ared by Mamie Ma cGillivray 3 
June, 200 2 
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APLA Memorial Awards
 
Financial assistance for study and research is available from the APLA Memorial Trust. Projects 
which contribute to the professional development of the applicant and benefit the Library profession 
as a whole are encouraged. To apply, please send a letter outlining your proposed research, estimat­
ed costs and a copy of your curriculum vitae by March lfi", 2003 to : 

Angela Lonardo
 
APLA Memorial Awards Committee Queen Elizabeth II Library
 

Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, NF AlB 3Y1
 

I'" ··c~~i~ 'Ai~~' E: ·S~~~~~· s~h~i~~~hi~ '~~t"'"
 
Applications are now invited for the Carin Alma E. Somers Scholarship. 

This annual award provides funding to a Canadian citizen who is an Atlantic Provinces resident 
needing financial assistance to undertake or complete the academic requirements leading to a degree 
of Master of Library Science . Funds are awarded on a competitive basis and financial need is a con­
sideration. Please note this scholarship requires that applicants have already been accepted in an 
accredited School of Library and Information Science as a candidate for a masters degree in Libra ry 
Science. Deadline for applications is March 31, 2003 

Further information and application forms can be found at the APLA Web site http://www.apla .cal 
or please contact: 

APLA Vice-President / President Elect
 
Laurette Mackey
 

Region de bibliotheques York Library Region
 
Service des bibliotheques publiques du Nouveau-Brunswick / New Brunswick Public Library Service
 

4 Carleton Street, Fredericton, NB Canada E3B 5P4
 
Phone: (506) 453-5380 Fax: (506 ) 457-4878 Email: laurette.mackey@gnb.ca
 ...................................................... .
' 

The APLA General Activities Fund
 
This provides funds for projects or activities which will further the aims and objectives of APLA. 
Applications will be considered based on the availability of funds . Applications should state topic and 
date of activity, relevancy to the Atlantic library community and APLA, sponsoring bodies, estimat­
ed costs and revenues, and a contact person. Send applications by March 15, 200:3 to : 

Elaine MacLean
 
Head of Technical Services Angus L. MacDonald Library
 

St. Francis Xavier University, Antigonish, NS B2G 2W5
 
Phone: (902 ) 867-2221 Fax: (902) 867-5153 Email: emacJean@stfx.ca
 

Hackmatack Awards Are On The Move!
 
The third annual Hackmatack Award ceremony was a resounding success. Involving student pre­
senters from Nova Scotia and New Brunswick, this was the first year the awards included French 
titles and was hosted by a bilingual MC. 

Plans for 2003 are underway, with organizers putting importance on the inclusion of more commu­
nities in the region. The Award Ceremony is moving to St. Francis Xavier University in Antigonish 
and will be held one month later on Thursday, June 19, to coincide with a literacy conference host­
ed by the STFX Alumni Association. It is expected that holding the event during the school week will 
enable more children to attend and meet their favourite Canadian authors. 

I 

mailto:emacJean@stfx.ca
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Improving Access To Health Information
 
by Sue Adams, Coady Institute , St. Francis Xavier University. 

Communities in Atlantic 
Canada will soon have access to 
a Community Health Impact 
Assessment Resource Package, 
thanks to support from Atlantic 
Provinces Library Association. A 
grant from the APLA General 
Activities Fund has enabled the 
printing of 150 of the resource 
packages for libraries through­
out the region. The Provincial 
Libraries of all four provinces 
are assisting by dis tr ibut ing the 
material through their library 
systems. 

"As communities are becom­
ing more involved in and re spon­
sible for their own health issues, 
they need practical tools to help 
them engage with the process ," 
notes APLA member Sue Adams . 
The resource package contains 
two such documents: a manual 
that guides community groups 
through the process of conduct­
ing a community health impact 
assessment, and a sample of the 
tool that can be produced for use 
at the loca l level. 

The resource package was 
developed through a collabora­
tive project ca lled "Applying 
Community Health Impact 
Assessment to Rural 
Community Health Planning" 
(PATH II). The project involved 
cooperation among a number of 
university, pub lic sector and 
community gro ups in northeast­
ern Nova Scotia. 

PATH II Coordinator Susan 
Eaton comments that at a recent 
conference of t he International 
Society for Equity in Health, a 
leading expert noted that to his 
k nowled ge t h is is the on ly 
resource of its kind available for 

APLA Member Sue Adams (left) and PATH /I Coordinator Susan Eaton prepar­
ing the resource packages for distribution. 

assessment at the community resource package available to a 
level. "We greatly appreciate the wider audience in the Atlantic 
support of APLA in making the Provinces," Eaton concludes. 

The Atlantic
 
Provinces
 

Library
 
Association
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Looking To Get Involved In Your
 
Professional Association?
 

Interest gr oups are a great way to get invo lve d in AP LA. With all th e different APLA interest groups th ere's 
one to suit everyb ody. Look over the lis t and contact th e con vene r of th e group that suits you best. 

APLA Interest Groups And Conveners 

,
Collections Development 
Mary MacLeod, Electronic Resources Librari an , Vaugh an Mem orial Library, 
Acadia University, Wolfvill e, NS BOP 1XO 
Phone: (902) 585-1734 Fax: (902) 585- 1748 E-mail : mary.macl eod@acadiau.ca 

Conservation of Library Materials 
Simon Lloyd, Special Collections Librarian , Robertson Library, University of Prince Edward Island, 
550 University Ave., Charlottetown, PE CIA 4P3 
Phone: (902) 566-0536 Fax: (902) 628-4305 E-mail: slloyd@upei.ca 

Computers and Connectivity 
James Watson, Information Services Librarian, Uni versi ty College of Ca pe Br eton Library, 
Sydney, NS B1P 6L2 
Phone: (902) 563-1675 Fax: (902) 563 -1826 E-mail: jwatson@uccb .ns.ca 

Continuing Education 
Marie DeYoung, Director, Library Services, Nova Scotia Community College , 
5685 Leed s Street, Halifax, NS B3J 2X1 
Phone: (902) 491-6772 Fax : (902) 49 1-4830 E-mail: deyou nme@nscc.ns.ca 

Francophone 
J ean-Claude Arcand , Tech nical Services Libra rian , New Brunsw ick Legisla ti ve Library, 
P. O. Box 6000, Fredericton , NB E3B 5H1 
Phone: (506) 453-2338 Fax: (506) 444-5889 E-m ail : jean-claude.a rcand@gn b.ca 

Library Instruction 
Dianne Cmor, Inform a tion Services, Qu een Elizabeth II Library, Mem ori al Univers ity of Newfoundland, 
St . J ohn 's , NF Al B 3Y1 
Phone: (709) 737-7427 F ax: (709) 737-2 153 E-m ail : dcmor@mun.ca 

Access to Government Information 
James Watson, Information Services Librarian , Universi ty College of Ca pe Bret on Library, 
Sydney, NS B1P 6L2 
Phone: (902) 563-1675 Fax: (902) 563 -1826 E-mail: jwatso n@uccb.ns.c a 

Library Technicians 
Susan Harris, Senior Library Technician, Rotary Region al Library, 
192 Water Street, Summerside, PE C1N 1B1 
Phone: (902) 888-8370 Fax: (902) 888-8055 E-mail : sph arris@gov.pe.ca 

Youth Services Interest Group 
Nancy Cohen, Children's and Young Adult Librarian , Moncton Public Library, 
644 Main St., Suite 101, Moncton , NB E1C 1E2 
Phone: (506) 869-6036 Fax: (506) 869 -6040 E-m a il: nancy.cohe n@gnb .ca 

Newspaper 
Vacant 

Trustees 
Vacant 

mailto:E-mail:spharris@gov.pe.ca
mailto:jwatson@uccb.ns.ca
mailto:E-mail:dcmor@mun.ca
mailto:E-mail:deyounme@nscc.ns.ca
mailto:E-mail:jwatson@uccb.ns.ca
mailto:slloyd@upei.ca
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International Adult Learners' Week
 
Canada is joining the International Adult Learners' Week movement! The Council of Ministers of 

Education declared on April 10, 2002, that the first Adult Learners' Week will be observed in Canada on 
8 - 14 September this year. The festival will provide a forum to announce and make visible the activities 
around lifelong learning which are implemented all year through in the different provinces and territories. 
In cooperation with non-governmental organizations, the festival will also be used to mobilize for a gen­
uine lifelong learning movement. Our libraries play a vital role in adults' lifelong learning 
experiences. 

Creation of an adult learners' week was identified as one of the priorities to follow-up the Fifth 
International Conference on Adult Education (CONFINTEA V), held in 1997. The Canadian Follow-up 
Committee, set up by the Canadian Commission for UNESCO and uniting some key governmental and 
non-governmental partners, has launched preparations to develop such a week. The non-governmental 
organizations of the Committee will meet to coordinate the planning process, and to define objectives and 
common strategies in order to help advance the project. The Ministries of Education of all the provinces 
have been approached and sensitized for an adult learners' week in 2002. 

While these efforts at national level are carried forward, a regional initiative has emerged in the 
province of Quebec, where the Ministry of Education has already given the mandate to the Canadian 
Institute of Adult Education in Montreal to prepare a proposal for an adult learners' week which is tenta­
tively foreseen to take place either in October 2002, or in April 2003. 

http://www.unesco.org/education/uie/InternationalALW/ 
http://www.umanitoba.ca/outreach/unevoc/alw/form.html 
http://www.cmec.ca/releases/2002-04-10.en.asp 

Contacts 

Diane Laberge Pierre Pagee 
Canadian Commission for UNESCO Institut Canadian d'education des Adults (lCEA) 

350 Albert, P.O. Box 1047 5225 rue Berri, Bureau 300 
Ottawa, Ontario Canada kIP 5V8 Montreal, Quebec Canada H2J 2S4 

Tel (613) 566-4414 (ext. 5566) Tel (514) 948-2044 
Fax (613) 566-4405 Fax (514) 948-2046 

diane.laberge@unesco.ca ppage@icea.qc.ca 
www.icea.qc.ca (in French) 

APLA Prize Winner
 

The 2002 APLA Prize awarded 
to Renee de Cannes. Renee was 
an outstanding student academ­
ically and served as Co-Chair of 
the Students' Association. In 
addition to the APLA Prize, she 
also received the Director's 
Award which is given to the 
graduating student with the 
highest academic achievement. 
Renee has a BA (French and 

History) from Mount Allison 
University and an MA (History) 
from Dalhousie University. She 
has worked at the Patrick Power 
Library at Saint Mary's 
University for the summer of 
2001 and part-time during the 
200112002 academic year. She 
has accepted a position as an 
indexer at SIRC in Ottawa. 

'1 The A~lantic 
PrOVInces 

Library1111iii! Association 



Page 26 APLA Bulletin July/August 2002 

Head of Access and Research Services
 
The University of New Brunswick invites applications for the position of Head, Access and Research 
Services in the Ward Chipman Library (Sa in t John campus ). 

Responsibilities: The primary responsibility of this position is to provide reference service to a 
variety of users on a campus with significant programs in business, marine biology, nursing and arts. 
This includes: organizing the smooth day to day operation of the ReferencelInformation desk; over­
seeing the management of the Circulation department; formul ating and implementing unit goals, 
policies and procedures ; and, coordinating and developing bibliographic instruction and orientation 
sessions. This position shares responsibility for: staffing the Reference/Information desk; providing 
bibliographic instruction ; participating in collection development; and, participating in the general 
management of the Library. 

Qualifications: Masters degree in library or information science from an ALA accredited institu­
tion; a minimum of 2 years reference experience in an academic library; excellent interpersonal, 
instructional, analytical and communication skills; significant supervisory experience and demon­
strated leadership potential; ability to work effectively with diverse user groups; in-depth knowledge 
of and experience with electronic resources. HTML and other web authoring experience is desirable . 

This is a full-time , continuous appointment position. Appointment is expected to be at the Librarian 
II level with a salary range of: $42 ,183 - $54,045. Excellent benefits , subject to the terms of the 
Association of University of New Brunswick Teachers collective agreement, including annual pro­
fessional development allowance and moving allowance. 

The University of New Brunswick in Saint John is an expanding campus, situated in a park over­
looking the beautiful Kennebecasis River valley. Situated on the scenic Bay of Fundy, the city of 
Saint John is becoming known for its beauty, high quality of life and low cost of living. The campus 
has a population of over 2700 full- time and part-time students, with a significant international stu­
dent population and a growing number of graduate and undergraduate programs. The Ward 
Chipman Library with 5 professional positions and 13 support staff is part of Information Services 
and Systems, which also includes Instructional Technology and Integrated Technology Services. Visit 
the Library's home page at: http://www.unbsj.ca/librarylindex.htm 

Review of applications begins 15 October and will continue until the position is filled. 

Applicants should send a letter of application , resume and names of three references to: 

Susan H. Collins
 
Director of Information Services & Systems
 

University of New Brunswick
 
PO. Box 5050
 

Saint John, NB
 
E2L 4L5
 

"All qualified candidates are encouraged to apply, however Canadians and permanent residents will 
be given priority. Applicants should indicate current citizenship status". 

THE UNIVERSITY OF NEW BRUNSWICK IS COMMITTED TO
 
THE PRINCIPLE OF EMPLOYMENT EQUITY.
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From St. Jer~me's Den
 
When a card catalogue dies 

where does it go? If it was one of 
those fine old oak or maple cabi­
nets one likes to think that it goes 
to a better place than the resident 
dump. But what does one do with 
an old card catalogue cabinet ­
and the cards in it? The Buffalo & 
Erie County Public Library auc­
tioned off 130 of their old cabinets 
and managed to raise nearly 
$9,000US. Always looking for 
issues to resolve, the members of 
the Librariana Listserv compiled a 
list of things to do with a retired 
library card catalogue cabinet. The 
main use seemed to be as a stor­
age cabinet for a multitude of 

objects including cassette tapes , 
postcards, sports cards , Barbie 
dolls (and, to be politically correct, 
G. I. Joe "dolls"), craft supplies, 
and hand-held weights (!). Some 
responses indicated that they 
could be used as furniture to hold 
televisions, or to display small pot­
ted plants in open drawers, or, 
after conversion, to hold wine bot­
tles. Some saw the cabinet as 
being an accent piece in a room 
because it was "just nice to look 
at". Others were willing to buy 
them just for the wood.Having dis­
posed of the cabinets, literally and 
figuratively, what does one do with 
the cards? Here also there are 

some very imaginative people out 
there in the library world . The 
Jones Library (Amherst, MA) 
asked authors, and those who 
were the subject of books, to sign 
the cards describing their books . 
About 1,000 people obliged and 
these cards were sold at a 
fundraise. Author Kurt Vonnegut 
drew a profile on his card . Opera 
singer Luciano Pavarotti signed 
four cards including his biography 
and recordings. Musician Rod 
Stewart put his John Hancock on 
a colour photograph. Author Bill 
Moyers sent a note with his card: 
"Without you, people like me 
would just be voices in the wilder­
ness. Thank you for believing in 

APLA2003
 
Conference Conveners
I I
 

Program 

Dianne Taylor-Harding
 
Dr. C. R. Barrett Library
 

Marine Institute
 
Memorial University of Newfoundland
 

PO. Box 4920
 
155 Ridge Road
 

St. John's NF A1C 5R3
 
Phone: (709) 778-0662
 

Fax: (709) 778-0316
 
Email: dtaylor@mun.ca
 

Local Arrangements 

Joy Tillotson
 
Head of Information Services
 
Queen Elizabeth II Library
 

Memorial University of Newfoundland
 
St. John's NF AlB 3Y1
 
Phone: (709) 737-7427
 

Fax: (709) 737-2153
 
Email: joyt@mun.ca
 

libraries." Unsigned cards were 
sold at $1 a bagful. A total of 
$3,671 US was raised from the 
sale of cards, books and photos. 
How many uses can you find for 
old CPUs and monitors! 
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